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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

SEPTEMBER 17, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Special Counsel Leiter, Police Commander Macias, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Waldo proposed removing Item V., the Fire Prevention Month proclamation.

CM Conway recommended taking the City Manager’s report regarding Northeast Ridge issues before “New Business.”

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, noted that the Baylands Community Advisory Group would be meeting the following evening, September 18, from 7:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. at the Community Center.  She said the meeting will feature a presentation from Alec Naugle, Regional Water Quality Control Board, regarding a remedial action plan for the Kinder-Morgan tank farm site.  Ms. Dillworth advised that there will be approximately 30 days to review the information and make comments.

Michelle Salmon, Brisbane, reported that she had reviewed the 1989 addendum to the Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the Northeast Ridge development and found references to the archaeological sensitivity of the area proposed for development.  She read excerpts from the EIR document recommending an archaeological survey and certain mitigation measures.  She said the documents approved by the City require the applicant to submit written evidence of having retained an on-site archaeologist before any grading is done.  Ms. Salmon expressed concern that the grading that took place during the summer may have disturbed some sensitive archaeological sites.  She provided photographs showing the area in which grading was performed and pointed out locations of darker soil.  Ms. Salmon requested a copy of the archaeologist’s report and any other documentary evidence submitted by the developer.  She asked if an archaeologist was present on the site during the grading, as required by the City.

PROCLAMATION


A.
Proclaiming October, 2007 as Fire Prevention Month
This item was removed from the agenda.

APPROVE MONTHLY INVESTMENT REPORT


A.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of July 31, 2007

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

A. Approve request for co-sponsorship of the Mothers of Brisbane clothing swap event

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS (Out of Order)


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine provided a response to two specific concerns raised at last meeting regarding Northeast Ridge.  

City Manager Holstine said the first issue pertains to a remodel project at 10 Huckleberry Court.  He stated that Community Development Director/Zoning Administrator Prince heard a request to add 195 square feet of living space to the house and replace the existing 205-square-foot deck with a new 156-square-foot deck extending 10½ feet from the house into the rear yard and approved a minor modification allowing these changes.  He noted that the Brisbane Municipal Code allows the Zoning Administrator to make such determinations.  He added that the project had been approved by the homeowners association, an additional requirement that applies to remodel projects at the Northeast Ridge.

City Manager Holstine said speakers at the last meeting also questioned the grading work done at the Northeast Ridge during the summer.  He reported that the City issued grading permits for winterization work on six lots on June 25, 2007, with an anticipated start date of July 9, 2007 and an ending date of October 11, 2007.  The Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) administrator and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service approved the work before the grading permits were issued.

CM Conway asked whether the applicant submitted the archaeological reports mentioned by Ms. Salmon.  City Manager Holstine offered to check and prepare a response for the next meeting.

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, distributed copies of a letter from Brian Gaffney, attorney for San Bruno Mountain Watch, expressing concerns about the grading.  He said that he was very surprised to hear about the extent of the grading, given Brisbane’s strong commitment to preserve and protect the mountain habitat.  He noted that a biologist confirmed that 1¼ acres of callippe habitat was destroyed by the grading, an apparent violation of the Endangered Species Act.

Mr. McIntire stated that Mr. Gaffney’s letter indicates the purpose of the grading was to prepare the area for building sidewalks, drainage, and houses, and this activity likely resulted in an illegal take of endangered butterfly species.  He noted that Mr. Gaffney pointed out that the grading contradicts Brisbane’s previous position that no grading or building permits would be issued until the incidental take permit was amended.  He read excerpts from Mr. Gaffney’s letter objecting to the grading and destruction of butterfly habitat and threatening to sue if these activities continue.

David Schooley, Brisbane, noted he was gone for two months during the summer, but observed and photographed the graded area before he departed.  He said that upon his return, he was horrified to see the damage that was done.

Mr. Schooley talked about the background and history of the movement to protect endangered species, which led to creation of the Habitat Conservation Plan for San Bruno Mountain.  He emphasized that the HCP was never intended to be used as a tool for developers to kill rare animals and habitat.  He expressed his opinion that the land should have been purchased and protected instead of made available for private development.

Michelle Salmon, Brisbane, disputed the statement in the staff report that the 10 Huckleberry Court “site is not at a wildlands interface and does not impact native habitat.”  She noted that this corner lot is adjacent to a lot planted with native habitat and across from an undeveloped site.  She advised that an appeal of the Zoning Administrator’s decision would be filed the following day, and she urged the City Council to hear the appeal and waive the $1,406 appeal fee.

Ms. Salmon quoted excerpts from City Engineer Breault’s letter to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service citing the urgent need for the grading in order to prevent fires and protect public health and safety.  She expressed her opinion that this action by the staff was an improper circumvention of the law and contrary to the wishes of the public.  She pointed out that the grading work was done only in the area Brookfield Homes wants to build, and she questioned the justification for the staff’s emergency request.  She asked the City Council to stop the grading before additional habitat and archaeological sites are destroyed. 

Gary Apotheker, Brisbane, commented that Mr. Schooley has been a staunch and sincere advocate for environmental protection for many years.  He said the wishes of the people are often given less respect and attention than political and economic concerns.  He commended Mr. Schooley for his efforts.

Mary Gutekanst, Brisbane, reminded the City Council that Brisbane spends thousands of dollars every year trying to restore degraded habitat.  She said Brisbane has an Open Space Plan that calls for yearly contributions from the City to purchase parcels for open space and habitat, and a group of volunteers meets monthly to work on habitat restoration in the Brisbane Acres.  She objected to the City’s issuance of a grading permit that circumvents all these efforts.  Ms. Gutekanst urged the City Council to take action consistent with the community’s concerns for preservation of its precious biological resources.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, stated that she made comments previously about the “minor modification” approved for 10 Huckleberry Court.  She said the Landmark at the Ridge neighborhood is 25 percent larger than the project originally approved, so homes in that area have already received a major modification.  She expressed concern that allowing this minor modification sets an unfair precedent because other residents of Brisbane are not allowed to increase their houses by 25 percent.  

Ms. Dillworth pointed out that that there was little public notice before the Zoning Administrator’s decision was made, and people had only a seven-day period in which to appeal the action.  She observed that the high appeal fee is also major obstacle for members of the public.  She noted that when the City Council set appeal fees, the cost was supposed to be 50 percent of the permit, but the $1,406 fee in this case appears to be 100 percent of the cost of the permit.

Glenn Fieldman, Brisbane, said author Paul Ehrlich compared the loss of endangered species to loss of rivets from an airplane and questioned how many rivets could be removed before the plane crashed.  She noted the World Conservation Meeting that week issued a frightening report indicating that about half of all species on the planet would be lost by 2100.  Ms. Fieldman noted that San Bruno Mountain, next to Brisbane, provides habitat for some of these endangered species.  She pointed out that the people of Brisbane took a stand years ago to preserve the mountain and to strictly limit the ability of developers to expand and jeopardize more habitat.  She urged the City Council to stick with this position.

Mayor Waldo thanked the members of the public who made comments.

City Attorney Toppel stated that the grading work needed to be completed before the onset of the rainy season, and the staff followed the proper process to obtain approval from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  He said County representatives visited the site and determined that all work was being done in accordance with the permits that were granted and that there were no violations.  He also noted that a final map was issued shortly after the grading permit, so all the work done would have been authorized by the final map.

City Attorney Toppel emphasized that the permits were not issued to enable development of six houses, but to stabilize the hillside, provide proper drainage, and protect downhill homes.  He said the permit included an express provision indicating that approval of the grading did not constitute an approval for the development of six homes.  He added that the grading would have been required by the City as a prerequisite for development anyway.

City Attorney Toppel noted that the developer has been granted all necessary permits and has acted in accordance with the City’s rules, as has the staff.  He cautioned that it would be unwise for the City Council to overturn the staff’s decision and halt the work at this point.

CM Barnes asked if any butterfly habitat was actually taken during the grading process.  City Attorney Toppel responded that some viola plants had been removed, and callippe butterflies may have been present in that area.  He noted that the area where the take may have occurred was only about one acre, far less than the area being preserved for callippe habitat as a result of moving the proposed development away from sensitive areas.  

CM Barnes asked how much habitat was preserved in exchange for the area developed.  City Attorney Toppel said he thought the preserved area was about 25 to 30 acres.  He added that he could check and provide that information to the Council later.  CM Barnes asked the staff to provide the exact number to the City Council and to San Bruno Mountain Watch.

CM Barnes commented that the graded area looks much different from the way it looked before the work was done, and he too was surprised at the change.  He said he questioned the Planning Department about the reasons.  He suggested that the staff provide a map identifying the problem areas so people could better understand the need for the grading.

CM Bologoff asked whether on-site archaeologists are required.  Community Development Director Prince responded that the Northeast Ridge EIR addendum required an initial study and an archaeological reconnaissance to identify possible locations of concern.  He said that because that process identified one particular site and uncertainties about other locations, there was another requirement that work would stop if any evidence of artifacts was found so an archaeologist could visit the site to make a definite determination.

CM Bologoff asked what would happen next to the area that was graded.  City Engineer Breault stated that shortly after the grading work began, the City Council approved the final parcel map, which gives the developer permission to proceed with building houses on six lots.  

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, commented that grading the cul-de-sac before the rainy season virtually guaranteed that the developer could build in that area.  She clarified that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service has not yet issued the take permit for that area, nor has the EIR been certified.  For these reasons, she expressed her opinion that the City’s action was premature.  Ms. O’Connell noted that if an emergency actually existed, the developer should have taken the initiative to contact the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service about correcting the slope stability rather than the City.  She characterized the City’s issuance of the grading permit as a willful and wanton take of habitat that circumvents the law.

Robert Howard, Brisbane, said a representative of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service made a presentation at Altamar at the Ridge a few weeks ago to discuss the situation and answer questions.  In response to a question about the grading, the representative indicated that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service automatically approves issuance of a permit if the City Engineer requests approval on an emergency basis.

Mr. Howard provided photographs showing the graded site before and after the work was done.  He noted the Wax Myrtle fire occurred because of negligence on the part of the California Department of Forestry and the failure of Brookfield Homes to install a fire hydrant.  He said Brookfield has not installed some of the required hydrants for the Landmark neighborhood either.  He observed that the downslope water reservoirs are being filled to provide water for fire control instead.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, said the director of NASA’s Goddard Space Institute, one of the world’s foremost authorities on global warming, has talked extensively about the need to change normal practices in order to counter climate change, and an eminent Harvard biologist identified San Bruno Mountain as one of the world’s top ten hot spots for endangered species.  Mr. Burr advised that Bruce Babbitt, former Secretary of the Interior, acknowledged that the Habitat Conservation Plan was seriously flawed and ineffective.  He expressed concern that under the Bush administration, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service has become greatly underfunded, so that agency cannot be relied upon to scrutinize requests from the City Engineer.

Mr. Burr observed that real estate speculators and corrupt officials can abuse the emergency process to rationalize destruction of endangered species and wetlands.  He questioned the basis for the City Engineer’s determination that an emergency existed.  He asked if there had been any insurance claims or state declarations of an emergency to justify destruction of the valuable habitat on San Bruno Mountain.  He expressed his opinion that the City Council, not the City Engineer, should be the entity authorized to declare an emergency.  Mr. Burr pointed out that if the City Engineer exceeded his authority and acted improperly, he could be liable for $50,000 per day in damages for violating the Endangered Species Act.

Mr. Burr recommended that the City Council take steps to avoid situations like this in the future by placing checks on the staff’s ability to act unilaterally.

Ken McIntire said that when he checked with Thomas Reid Associates, San Mateo County, and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to verify that the fence correctly marked the boundary of the HCP, he learned that the fence had been moved in order to allow the grading to take place.  He questioned the statement in City Engineer Breault’s letter to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service asserting that, “the immediate development of these pads, streets, and homes, will complete all necessary improvements to provide the City with the capabilities to address these concerns.”  He asked how construction of homes will improve fire safety.  Mr. McIntire pointed out that if the homes on Golden Aster had not been built, B Court would not have to be developed to protect them from fire.  He asked how the six new homes would be protected.  Mr. McIntire noted that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s response letter indicates that agency “will not obstruct” the City’s decision, but it does not approve or endorse the work.

Michelle Salmon asked where the funds come from to pay the City staff working on the Northeast Ridge project.  Citing language in the 1989 EIR addendum, she noted that the City is not living by its own rules.  She pointed out that these provisions require written evidence from the developer that an on-site archaeologist is present during grading prior to issuance of a grading permit.  Ms. Salmon stated that the reason the 108 previously proposed townhouse units were not built was because of PG&E’s refusal to move high-tension wires, and the developer will now earn far more profit building 77 single-family dwellings.  She urged the City Council to uphold its rules and require a new EIR.

Ms. Salmon expressed concern that the cut-and-fill operations at the Northeast Ridge endanger public safety because they are based on data over thirty years old, and new technology and much more information about landfills has been developed since then.

CM Conway asked about the status of the EIR certification.  City Attorney Toppel stated that the 1989 EIR was certified and the 1989 addendum was approved.  He clarified that the six lots are not subject to the 2007 addendum, which is currently being reviewed, because they are excluded from the current HCP amendment.

CM Conway asked if the HCP boundary fence had been moved, as alleged by Mr. McIntire.  City Engineer Breault said he would check with the County and HCP operator, the responsible agencies, to find out.

Mayor Waldo suggested that the Council discuss waiving the appeal fee as requested by Michelle Salmon.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to waive the appeal fee as requested.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

At 8:56 p.m., the City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 9:01 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS

A.
Consider approving the contract for the City Hall Improvements Project in the amount of $5,810,000 with Svala Construction, Inc. and authorize the Mayor to sign the contract on behalf of the City

City Manager Holstine noted the City Council and members of the public raised questions at the last meeting about the status of some of the subcontractors proposed by Svala Construction as part of its bid.  He drew attention to the response from the City Attorney in the staff report.  He said contractor and subcontractor representatives, and a representative from Glass Architects, were also present to answer Council questions.

City Engineer Breault noted that the meeting packet includes copies of all correspondence relating to this item, a spreadsheet showing all subcontractors, including the two electrical subcontractors and the one plumbing subcontractor that were questioned at the last meeting.  He noted that the same subcontractors were listed by the second, third, and fourth bidders as well.

He introduced Rob Carter, Glass Architects, and James Wolsinsky, J&W Consulting, the City’s consultants.

City Attorney Toppel referred to his attached memo regarding the Public Contracts Code and the issue of subcontractor disqualification.  He advised that the City Council could question the general contractor regarding that company’s ability to perform the work, but he suggested leaving the choice of subcontractors up to the general contractor.

CM Conway asked the representative of European Quality Electric, a proposed electrical subcontractor, about the number and qualifications of the firm’s employees.  Pashi Samsami, European Quality Electric, responded that the company employed three licensed and certified electricians.  He confirmed that the company has workers’ compensation insurance for its employees and will pay prevailing wages.  He noted that the company is currently interviewing apprentices and plans to hire two certified apprentices.  He offered to provide a list of references and added that there were no complaints of violations.

CM Conway asked how Svala Construction would ensure the subcontractor complied with all applicable laws and regulations.  The Svala representative explained that the company checks each subcontractor’s certified payroll and verifies the information.  City Engineer Breault added that the San Mateo County Electrical Industry will also monitor compliance.

CM Conway questioned the attorney of Black Sea Corporation about the status of pending litigation.  The attorney said the litigation pertains to claims of not paying prevailing wages.  The Black Sea Corporation representative stated that the company has six full-time employees and pays prevailing wages.  He stated that Black Sea Corporation is certified to train apprentices.

Ron Carter, Glass Architects, reported that both subcontractors will submit certified payrolls, and the information will be verified by the local unions.

James Wolsinsky, J&W Consulting, added that as construction manager, he had a process to track all employees on public works jobs and would interview employees to confirm reported pay rates and hours.

CM Bologoff asked if the electrical subcontractor held a C-10 license, and Mr. Samsami stated that European Quality Electric holds a C-10 license and that all workers would be licensed electricians.

CM Bologoff noted that the City Attorney’s memo advises that there is a risk for a city accepting a bid lower than its own estimate when the reason for the low price is a subcontractor paying less than the law allows.  City Attorney Toppel observed that in this case, the City has no knowledge that any subcontractor would be paying less than prevailing wage.  He added that his caution applies to circumstances in which a city colludes with a subcontractor to avoid paying prevailing wage.

CM Bologoff asked the subcontractor to confirm that prevailing wages would be paid and that workers’ compensation insurance would be provided for their employees.  Mr. Samsami confirmed that his firm will comply with all applicable laws.

Tom McNolan, International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Local 617, asked for clarification as whether European Quality Electric held a general contractor’s license.  He noted that state records do not show this subcontractor as having workers’ compensation insurance.  

CM Barnes said he heard Mr. Samsami say that his company, European Quality Construction, was in the process of acquiring European Quality Electric.  Mr. Samsami confirmed that understanding. 

Mr. McNolan pointed out that the bid document lists European Quality Electric, not European Quality Construction, as the subcontractor.  He asked for clarification as to other subcontractors European Quality Electric planned to use.

City Attorney Toppel noted that the general contractor has not requested disqualification of the subcontractor.  He questioned the City’s authority to enter into an inquiry about the qualifications of the subcontractors listed by the general contractor.  He cautioned that the City deals with the general contractor, and the general contractor is responsible for supervising the subcontractors.

Gary Saunders, Plumbers and Steamfitters Local 467, asked if it was appropriate for the City could consider past performance of a subcontractor on previous jobs.  He said Black Sea Corporation in the past had submitted a certified payroll listing nine apprentices, only one of which was registered with the state.  He noted the company also incorrectly indicated that taxes, Social Security, and fringe benefits had been deducted from people who were actually working as independent contractors.  

William Knack, Building Trades Council, submitted a document from Weinberg, Roger & Rosenfeld regarding the City’s discretion to determine bidder responsibility.  He said the City has a duty to ensure that applicable labor laws are not undermined by contractors, and that responsibility cannot be delegated to the Department of Industrial Relations.

CM Richardson asked if Mr. Saunders was satisfied with the responses provided to his allegations, and Mr. Saunders indicated that he was not.

CM Conway noted that the staff had consulted with the trade unions about ways to avoid these problems in the future.  He recommended adopting tighter standards for future bids.  CM Conway asked the staff and unions to monitor the project carefully to make sure the contractor and subcontractors complied with all applicable laws.

CM Richardson encouraged the parties to work together to resolve the issues raised by the labor organizations.

CM Bologoff asked what could be done to avoid such controversies in the future.  Mayor Waldo suggested discussing that topic at a future meeting.

City Engineer Breault advised that San Mateo electrical construction industry representatives had proposed language for the City to consider including in future requests for proposals.

CM Bologoff said he was concerned about approving such a large contract for subcontractors who were accompanied to the meeting by their attorneys.  Mayor Waldo commented that it was prudent for the subcontractors to have attorneys present in light of some of the comments made at the last meeting.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by Mayor Waldo, to approve the contract as proposed. 

CM Richardson said she felt uncomfortable approving the contract and trusted her intuition.

The motion was carried, 3 - 2 (CM Bologoff and CM Richardson opposed).


B.
Consider approval of lease of 140 Valley Drive as a temporary location of City Hall during the remodel process

City Engineer Breault noted that the City Council previously approved a letter of intent to lease 140 Valley Drive to house the staff during the remodel process.  He recommended that the Council give the City Manager authority to sign the lease.

CM Bologoff expressed concern about Item 15 at the bottom of Page 6, allowing the landlord to enter the premises at any time to inspect the premises or to provide service.  He recommended qualifying “at any time.”  City Attorney Toppel advised that the provision was standard lease language.  He said the City did restrict the areas of access to unsecured parts of the building only.  He added that City offices and files will be kept locked.  City Attorney Toppel suggested adding “during normal business hours, except in the case of emergency.”  CM Bologoff indicated that revision would be acceptable to him.

City Engineer Breault said the moving company will be arriving on Friday morning, September 21.  He emphasized the need to work out all language issues so the lease will be in place before then.  City Attorney Toppel said the City has had no difficulty negotiating lease modifications with the landlord, so he did not anticipate any delay in approving this revision.

CM Bologoff drew attention to Item 21.1.3 on Page 11, holding the City harmless with respect to any toxic substances on the premises, and he asked for an explanation.  City Engineer Breault said he thought that language was intended to address problems like asbestos in building projects.  City Attorney Toppel advised that most leases have provisions requiring the tenant to hold a landlord harmless, and the proposed lease includes a mutual hold-harmless arrangement. 

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the lease with the additional language proposed by City Attorney Toppel.  

CM Conway noted that Page 3 of the spreadsheet does not include a figure for the negotiated cost of interim water storage.  City Engineer Breault advised that this information does not pertain to the lease.  He said these items were provided to update the Council on the costs of the tenant improvements required for the relocation.  He noted that the landlord will reimburse the City for the cost of painting interior walls and installing carpet.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Water and Sewer Rate Proposition 218 Hearing - Determine if any changes need to be made to the method used for setting rates

Administrative Services Director Schillinger reported that all Brisbane property owners and water customers received notification of the City’s anticipated 6 percent increase in water rates and 1 percent increase in sewer rates, reflecting increased costs of water and sewer services provided by the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission.  He noted the City absorbed cost increases due to inflation.  He said the City received a letter requesting that rates for senior citizens not be increased.

If the City Council wants to exempt seniors, Administrative Services Director Schillinger recommended that a City Council subcommittee define criteria for eligible seniors and how this exemption would impact rates for other users.

CM Conway expressed support for having the subcommittee look at these issues.

CM Barnes said he had concerns about adopting a policy based strictly on age.  He suggested that a person’s financial situation would be a better basis for eligibility.  Mayor Waldo agreed that the exemption should not be based on age alone.

Mayor Waldo commented that no action was required of the City Council at this meeting.  He said the rate increases would go into effect with the next bill, as provided in the ordinance currently in effect.

City Manager Holstine explained that when the City Council adopted the ordinance, the Council considered the capital costs of the system, operating revenues and expenses, and annual pass-through costs from San Francisco, and the Council decided at that time to automatically pass on cost increases from San Francisco.

CM Conway recalled that the Council decided to exempt low-income people who qualified for PG&E discounts.  City Manager Holstine confirmed that anyone who meets that criteria can apply for the City’s discount program.

CM Bologoff stated that he was opposed to any rate increases at this time.  He expressed his opinion that the City needs to gather additional information before deciding whether rates should be raised or lowered.  CM Conway agreed that rate changes should be based on a more thorough review of the rate structure and costs.

City Manager Holstine said the subcommittee will be meeting in late September or early October to review the rate structure.

Mayor Waldo opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.

Anja Miller, Brisbane, commented that in order to make the increase more palatable, the City should be more aggressive in helping people conserve water.  She suggested that the City Council direct the staff to provide advice to people about ways to lower their water and sewer bills.  For example, she recommended collecting soapy shower water in buckets and using it to flush toilets.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the public hearing was closed.

In response to Ms. Miller’s comments, CM Conway said he recalled an article a few years ago about low-flush toilets and other water conservation measures.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith said the Open Space and Ecology Committee developed a water conservation program with three components:  public education, which including an article in the Brisbane Star about household water conservation, a City ordinance to control water runoff, and a recommendation that the City provide rebates to people who installed low-flow toilets.  He noted that the first two components were adopted, but the rebate recommendation was rejected.

CM Conway suggested reprinting the Star article.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith indicated that the staff will also compile the materials in a handout that can be distributed at the Community Festival.

CM Barnes observed that successful conservation efforts in the past resulted in having to raise rates to cover fixed costs.  He cautioned that although water conservation is a worthwhile goal, it could have an impact on future rates.  He added that although he supported gray water systems and conservation, he wanted people to have a realistic understanding of the impacts.

CM Bologoff commented that BAWSCA, the Bay Area water users group, is working on low-flow toilets now.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Anja Miller, Brisbane, noted that the hours at the Community Swimming Pool have been cut back recently due to staff shortages.  She expressed concern about adverse effects on the health and safety of the community.  She said she understood that a number of people had applied for lifeguard positions but were rejected because they lacked CPR training.  Ms. Miller recommended that the City find ways to provide CPR training so new lifeguards can be hired.

City Manager Holstine reported that the staff is aware of the problem.  He said the pool supervisor left in July, and it has been difficult to find qualified applicants now because many candidates are college students.  He added that the staff hopes to hire a replacement supervisor sometime in October, and recruiting for lifeguards is underway.

CLOSED SESSION

CM Richardson noted that Steve Dunsky’s father, Ephraim Dunsky, recently passed away, and she proposed adjourning the meeting in his memory.

There being no further business, the Council adjourned to closed session at 10:00 p.m.


A.
Conference with legal counsel regarding one case of potential litigation, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9


B.
Liability Claims, Claimants:  Rene Manzanares & Janet Tracy, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95

ADJOURNMENT 

At the conclusion of the closed session, the meeting was adjourned at 10:18 p.m. in memory of Ephraim Dunsky.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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